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The regular monthly business meeting of the Summit Township Sewer Authority was called to order with the Pledge of Allegiance at 9:07 a.m. at the Sewer Authority Building, 8890 Old French Road, Erie, Pennsylvania.

Present: Michael Rose, Vice Chairman; Laban Marsh, Secretary; Michael Andrus, Asst. Secretary; William C. Steff, P.E., Manager; Solicitor George Joseph, The Quinn Law Firm; Jeff Kordes, P.E., Greenman-Pedersen; Chris Hodge, Asst. Project Manager/GIS Technologist; and Caitlyn Haener-Schwab, Administrative Supervisor. Visitors: None. Absent: Chris Fette, Chairman; Mark Welka, Treasurer.
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the minutes of the April 27, 2023, Regular Business Meeting. Vote 3/0.

Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the Treasurer’s Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 3/0.
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve the Expenditure Report as submitted to and reviewed by all Board members. Vote 3/0.
SOLICITOR’S REPORT

Solicitor Joseph reports that he spoke to Jessie Stiles, Environmental Supervisor at the Erie County Health Department regarding their policy for permitting private, on-lot repairs for failed septic systems. Solicitor Joseph explained that on-lot systems have different classifications at the Erie County Health Department. The systems considered small flow treatment facilities are permitted and inspected at the County level; a system requiring a leach field must be permitted and inspected by DEP. Solicitor Joseph relayed that the Erie County Health Department regulations do not vary based on the distance of a structure from the road; Erie County Health will permit repairs to existing systems, but if a system must be replaced, then the new system will require a permit from DEP. Solicitor Joseph added that an example of a system in need of replacement is a system requiring a new leach field. Erie County Health advised Solicitor Joseph that DEP will not permit a new on-lot disposal system when sewer is available. Manager Steff advised the Board that the Authority is not getting any pressure from the Summit Township Supervisors to enforce sewer connections for structures that are over 300 ft away from a public sewer main. Discussion ensued. 
Solicitor Joseph reported that he issued an Act 1 notice for delinquent sewer rental fees to Wokulich (125 Marchmont Drive). Solicitor Joseph reported that he removed a lien from Gilson (8410 Proctor Avenue) because the Authority received payment in full of delinquent sewer rental fees. 
Solicitor Joseph reported that he advised Manager Steff on issuing a connection permit with special conditions for a single-family residence at 7220 Cherry Street Extension. Solicitor Joseph explained that the special conditions make it clear to the homeowner that they have taken out a connection permit at their own risk and that the structure cannot be occupied until is sewer available. Solicitor Joseph explained that special conditions are necessary because the new owner of the vacant lot at 7220 Cherry Street Extension has requested a connection permit prior to completion of the sewer lines for Rustic Ridge Subdivision. Solicitor Joseph also reported that he drafted an addendum to the developer agreement with Vincent Palermo for the proposed Rustic Ridge Subdivision. Solicitor Joseph advised that the addendum covers the portion of the sewer construction where the developer will install sewer at an additional depth in furtherance of the Comprehensive Plan. The Comprehensive Plan is to run gravity sewer under I-90 in the future. 
ENGINEER’S REPORT
Engineer Kordes reported that Konzel Construction has completed construction and will begin restoration under the Old Perry Relief Sewer Contract 2022-01. Engineer Kordes reports that Konzel did not submit a progress payment application under the Old Perry Relief Sewer contract prior to this meeting. Engineer Kordes reports that there is an issue with the flume vault because the concrete channel is wider than it should be, causing turbulent flow. Engineer Kordes has been working with Manager Steff to explore possible solutions, such as plexiglass, fiberglass, pour-in-filler. Discussion ensued. 
Engineer Kordes reported that Old Perry Relief Electrical Contract 2022-02 bid specs are almost complete. Engineer Kordes reported that the estimated cost of the contract has been significantly reduced because some elements from the preliminary design were not necessary. Engineer Kordes explained that the Authority should plan for bid opening on June 22, 2023, and the Authority could award the bid at the June 29, 2023, Regular Business Meeting.
Engineer Kordes reported that Konzel Construction has started restoration under the Connection Assistance Project Contract 2022-03. All of the lateral stubs are installed and the payment application submitted April 30, 2023, shows that the project was 96% complete on that date. Engineer Kordes has reviewed Payment Application #3 and recommends that the Board approve payment to Konzel Construction in the amount of $288,254.70. 

Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve Payment Application #3 by Konzel Construction for Connection Assistance Project Contract 2022-03 in the amount of $288,254.70. Vote 3/0. 

Engineer Kordes reported that Ray Showman has submitted Payment Application #3 under the Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3. Engineer Kordes reported that the lift station was set yesterday, and that work is included in the most recent payment application. Engineer Kordes has reviewed and recommends Ray Showman’s Payment Application #3 in the amount of $630,004.64.
Motion by Mr. Andrus, seconded by Mr. Marsh, to approve Payment Application #3 by Ray Showman for Oliver Road Pump Station Replacement Contract #3 in the amount of $630,004.64. Vote 3/0.

Engineer Kordes reported that the Army Corps of Engineers has approved releasing the Authority from the New Road Wetlands Mitigation Consent Order and Agreement. Engineer Kordes explained that the DEP makes the final decision and will probably issue that decision in the next couple of weeks. Engineer Kordes added that the most recent inspection noted some concern about tree growth. 
Engineer Kordes reported regarding the Oliver Road Gravity Sewer Contract: Terra Works has contracted with Ravan Air to begin mapping with a gyroscope on June 12, 2023, as part of the investigation to identify defective pipe previously installed under the Oliver Road Gravity Sewer Contract. Engineer Kordes reports that Terra Works met with the Township to work out traffic control and utility issues prior to the next phase of construction, which will be along the west side of Peach Street, between Scott Drive and Oliver Road. Engineer Kordes reported that GPI is still evaluating realignment of the sewer replacement to get farther away from the Country Fair retaining wall. Discussion ensued. 
Mr. Welka joined the meeting at 9:35 a.m.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Manager Steff reported that National Fuel Gas Company (520 Robison Road) has requested a sanitary sewer lateral connection via backlot easement to Melvin Road. Sanitary sewer along Robison Road is not available without an extension, but the area is not in the Authority’s Ten-Year Capital Plan. Discussion ensued. Vice Chairman Rose stated that the NFG proposal is inconsistent with the Comprehensive Plan to run public sewer along Robison Road and expressed concern that the Authority would stall the extension of sewer along Robison Road if the NFG proposal is approved. Mr. Marsh emphasized that the Authority would require any private developer to run sewer along Robison Road to conform with the Comprehensive Plan. Mr. Marsh also referred to the Kowalczyk plan for a private development on Robison Road, where Mr. Kowalczyk was required to run sewer along Robison Road for planning approval. Manager Steff explained that the Kowalczyk development will extend sewer 1,100 ft west from Hawick Road. The Kowalczyk project will bring the public sewer line within 950 ft of the NFG property on Robison Road. Manager Steff also explained that NFG would be eligible for a standard reimbursement agreement that would apply when new connections are made to the sewer installed by NFG along Robison Road. 
Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Welka, to reject the request from National Fuel Gas Company to connect 520 Robison Road to the sanitary sewer on Melvin Road via a backlot sewer lateral. Vote 4/0. 
Motion by Mr. Marsh, seconded by Mr. Welka, to direct the Authority Engineer to investigate a reimbursement agreement with National Fuel Gas Company for constructing a sewer line along Robison Road. Vote 4/0. 

Manager Steff reported that Joe Banister (3301 Flower Road) called regarding his proposed McKean to Summit Township sewer connection project. Administrative Supervisor Haener-Schwab explained to Mr. Banister that the next step is to return a Developer Agreement with the required escrow deposit. Mr. Banister did not return a signed developer agreement prior to this meeting. Discussion ensued. 
Mr. Marsh requested clarification regarding the Authority policy for extending sewer service beyond Summit Township. Mr. Marsh disclosed that his brother is listing a parcel of real estate on Flower Road in McKean. Mr. Marsh requested a Board discussion about where the Summit sewer extension on Flower Road will end. Solicitor Joseph made the distinction that Banister is requesting to connect an existing home with a failed septic system, and the Authority has not approved a connection for new construction on a vacant lot. Manager Steff pointed out that there are several existing homes in the area that will probably want to connect to the Banister lateral once their systems fail; if those connections are granted, part of the Banister lateral would become public. Manager Steff also explained that each new connection takes away some of Summit Township’s limited sewer capacity, which was purchased by Summit Township during the Joint Transportation negotiations. Solicitor Joseph also reminded the Board that Banister is seeking connection to Summit Township after he received a letter from DEP. Vice Chairman Rose stated that the Authority policy should be to distinguish between clean-up and development: the Authority should consider cases that involve clean-up of existing residences, but not allow connection for new construction outside of Summit Township. Manager Steff responded that working over jurisdictional lines is possible because the Authority worked with Millcreek on South Hill Road, but there must be enough protections in place to prevent a situation where the Authority gives capacity to a property owner outside of Summit Township who never pays, and the Authority is unable to take enforcement actions. Manager Steff pointed out several examples of protections, available through intermunicipal and easement agreements, that make interjurisdictional enforcement possible. Discussion ensued.  
NEW BUSINESS 
With no further business to come before the Board, Mr. Marsh motioned to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Andrus. Vote 4/0.
Vice Chairman Rose adjourned the meeting at 10:33 a.m.
Respectfully submitted by,
Caitlyn Haener-Schwab

Administrative Supervisor   
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